Task Group 1: International and Administrative boundaries

October 2005 Progress Report
This report is separated into two sections in order to correspond to the two projects (International boundaries and SALB) which are taking place in the context of this task group

1. International Boundaries

Objectives

To provide to the international community a standardized GIS layer of international boundaries

Task Group Membership

Manager: Hélène Bray (DPKO, Cartographic Section)

Members:  

Steve Ebener (WHO)

Brenda Brookes (UN Map Library)

Yaniss Guigoz (WHO) 

Staff at the DPKO Cartographic Section 
List of Tasks

List of Activities proposed and agreed upon during the Fifth meeting held in Geneva in October 2004:
· Discuss the possibility of collaboration with IBRU for the continuity of the work 

· Provide web feature service for the coastlines of the international boundaries data set. 

· Release of the 1:5 and 1:10 millions international boundaries layers. 

· It would be good to have a georeferenced version of the country level pdf files that are posted on the UNCS web site by UNEP (end of April 2005). 

These tasks will require additional resources in the UNCS. 
Activities completed:

New version of 1:1 million dataset in polylines and polygons format

Draft  version of 1:5 million dataset in polylines and polygons format

New version of 1:15 million dataset in polylines and polygons format

New Version of the guidelines for map clearance, listing all boundaries disputes, and geopolitical anomalies.

New version of the world map template, a pdf file showing the attribution of territories.
Conclusions:

With no additional resources, the UNCS was capable to release on a new version of the 1:1 million dataset, and the 1:15 million. The UNCS did not have the resources to work on the 5 and 10 million international boundaries dataset. However, It asked EastView, the company that initially build it to make the appropriate correction. A draft version of 1:5 million has been received.

2. Administrative Boundaries (SALB)

Objectives

Create a redistributable Second Administrative Level Boundaries global data set (SALB) to be used with the GIS technology completed by a database on historic changes.

Task Group Membership

Manager: Steeve Ebener (WHO)

Members by Alphabetical order (directly implicated in the technical work of the SALB project)

Teshome Abebe (UNECA)

Hélène Bray (UN cartographic Section)

Brenda Brookes (UN Map Library)

Jessica Cardenas (UN Map Library)

Chukwudozie Ezigbalike (UNECA)

Yaniss Guigoz (WHO)

Alejandra Silva (UN ECLAC)

In addition to this list of active members, more than 300 individuals within or outside the UN as well as all the National Mapping Agencies (NMAs) of all the UN Member Countries are kept informed of the progresses made by the SALB project through the SALB Newsletter (see more information in the next section).

List of Tasks decided during the 5th Plenary meeting

Task to be achieved during 2005:

1. Create a centre or network of expertise for the management of sub national data (15 January 2005).

2. January 2000 table for all the countries (June 2005).

3. Tasks to be achieved by October 2006:

3.1 new contact round of the NMA to know if new changes have occurred in the countries;

3.2 historic changes for all the countries;

3.3 solve the copyright issue for the all the UN member countries;

3.4 more than 100 maps available online for January 2000;

3.5 50 maps representing the situation as observed in 2005;

3.6 pursue the ISO TC211 route regarding the presentation of the SALB coding scheme.

Activities completed:

WHO being engaged in a major restructuration process (which started more than one year ago and which is not over now) a lot of energy of the SALB coordination group had to be engaged in this process in order to insure the continuity of all its activities, including the SALB project. This of course directly had an influence on the achievement of some of the tasks decided during the last UNGIWG plenary meeting.

Because of the reason mention before and also due to the necessity to find external resources in order to continue the SALB project within WHO, most of the efforts of the project coordination group has been put this past year on resource mobilization and strengthening of collaboration with Global or regional entities.

The progresses that have nevertheless been made are reported here.

1. Create a centre or network of expertise for the management of sub national data (15 January 2005).

In order to reduce the cost of the SALB project, and offers the possibility to provide additional support to institution working with data collected at the sub national level, the possibility to create a network of center of expertise has been explored.

The idea was to establish one node at University of Geneva in complement to the node that we were already having for the African continent at UNECA in Addis Ababa. Unfortunately the proposal submitted to the Geneva International Academic Network (GIAN) at the end of 2004 has not been accepted.

We therefore decided to work on a different framework in which the world would be divided into 4 zones: the African continent, the Americas, Asia and finally the rest of the world.

The idea was then to have one node per zone to at least cover editing part of the process. Building on the successful example of UNECA, The UN Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean (UN ECLAC) has recently accepted to become the SALB node for the Americas with the support of the UN Map Library. We are now working on the possibility to establish a node for Asia. The editing work for the rest of the world as well as the generation of the historic changes and the validation of the information remaining operated from WHO in Geneva.

2. January 2000 table for all the countries (June 2005).

To date tables for 163 countries are available online from the SALB web site. It has therefore not been possible to reach the objective fixed for last June. The reasons for this have been:

- the difficulty to obtain the information from 11 of the 188 NMA contacted (out of 194 as some countries divide their territory between two institutions)

- 5 countries do not have a NMA and we are still trying to located who in the government could provide us with the necessary information

- for 1 country we do have the contact information but still did not succeed to reach them

For the remaining ones, the collection of the necessary information is still under process.

3. Tasks to be achieved by October 2006:

During the last UNGIWG plenary meeting, the participants have requested an evaluation to be done to know the cost to finalize the complete data set by the end of 2006 instead of just fulfilling the task that were assigned for October 2006 (see list above). This was meaning that by the end of 2006 the SALB database would have "reached the present" offering a full coverage in terms of:

• list of administrative units as observed in January 2000

• historic changes going from 1990 to 2006 at the 1st administrative level and from 2000 to 2006 at the 2nd administrative level

• administrative boundaries maps with one map for each period of representativity observed between 2000 and 2006

Collaboration and funding

Despite the lack of resources available at that time, the SALB coordination team has accepted this new challenge and has, since then, actively worked on establishing new collaborations and looked for resources in order to reach this objective.

The search for new collaboration and support from regional and national organization has firstly been done through the presentation of the SALB project in the context of two regional events:

- the 4th meeting of the Committee on Development Information (CODI) which took place in Addis Ababa between the 23 and 28 of April 2005,

- the 8th UN Regional Cartographic Conference for the Americas (UNRCC-A) which took place in New York between the 27th of June and the 1st July 2005,

In both occasions, a resolution has been generated and then accepted by a high level body (the Ministerial summit for the African continent and ECOSOC for the Americas) asking countries to provide the necessary information to the SALB project. This represents an important support to the project for these two continents.

Efforts have also been put in order to establish collaboration between the SALB project, the Global Mapping initiative and some regional committees or institutions. This process started during the GSDI-8 conference in Cairo (18-21 April 2005), were very fruitful discussion took place with representatives of the International Steering Committee on Global Mapping (ISCGM) and Eurogeographics. These discussions have continued during the 8th UNRCC-A conference with the International Steering Committee on Global Mapping (ISCGM), the Permanent Committee on Spatial Data Infrastructure for the Americas (PC-IDEA), the Pan American Institute of Geography and History (PAIGH) and the permanent Committee on GIS Infrastructure for Asia & the Pacific (PCGIAP.

The participation to the CODI IV meeting has also been the occasion to link the SALB project with the MAfA initiative which statement is encouraging countries to participate in the Global Mapping and other relevant regional international initiatives.

Attending the GSDI conference, the CODIIV meeting and the 8th UNRCC-A Conference allowed us to enter in direct contact with representative of the NMA of 36 countries.

The first results of these discussions have been:

- an exchange of NMA contact information between SALB and ISCGM,

- the active help of PCGIAP regarding the update of the NMA contact information database,

- an evaluation of the EuroGeographics products (EuroGlobalMap and SABE) for their possible inclusion in the SALB database.

In the longer term it is expected that stronger collaboration could be initiated with these initiatives in order to link the respective projects together, therefore reducing duplication of efforts and therefore cost. The first step in this direction has been established in the context of the resolution accepted by ECOSOC where SALB and the Global mapping initiatives are mentioned together.

Building on these successful meeting, it is now planned to present the SALB project during the 8th South East Asia Survey Congress 2005 (SEASC) as well as the PCGIAP Working Group 2 Workshop that will follow this November in Brunei.

On a smaller scale, the format of the SALB Newsletter has been modified in order to make it more attractive and therefore used for marketing the project to donors. The first two editions in this new format have received several positive feedback and have generate an important increase of the number of users which connected themselves to the SALB web site (e.g 2.5 times more unique users hit in July than the previous month)
In terms of funding, the distribution of the work over different nodes has allowed to reduce the total cost that would be necessary for reaching the objective by the end of 2006. 

Despite these contributions, additional resources need to be found in order to insure the continuity of the technical work at the WHO node, expand the capacity of the node for the African continent, market the project to potential donors and enter in direct contact with National Mapping Agencies.

Since the last plenary meeting, funding for the activities of the technical node at WHO have been received from USAID, GAVI (through WHO/IVB), UNHCR and the WHO EURO Regional Office reaching a total amount of 116'300 US$. Informal contacts have also been taken with DFID in order to know if they could support part of these activities (we are currently waiting for feedback from them).

The extension of the capacities of the African node is also under discussion and funding currently seek by the WFP co-chair.

Despite all the generation of the two nodes, the funding already found and other related efforts to reduce the cost in order to reach the objective fixed for the end of 2006, up to an amount of 585'000 US$ remains to be found.

Liaison with ISO TC211

After the presentation of the SALB coding scheme during the ISO meeting in Pallanza further search regarding the possibility to extend the ISO 3166-2 code to levels lower than the 1st sub-national level have been done. As this possibility was not obvious in the documents available from ISO we would now need to come back to them.

As the liaison between ISO TC211 and UNGIWG has still not been clarified this process has been stopped waiting for a decision to be taken.

Data available on the SALB web side

In order to complete this report, the following section describe where we are in terms of data that can be downloaded from the SALB web site.

January 2000 data

The status regarding the list of administrative units has been reported in the section 2 of this report.

In terms of validated maps, 33 of them can now be downloaded from the SALB web site (+9 compare to October 2004). The maps for 54 other countries remains under validation. The validation from countries remain an important problem but we are confident to reach this objective by the end of 2006.

Up-to-date data for 2005

In order to update the historic changes that were already available as well as provide users with the NMA contact information, a new round of contact has started. So far, and with the help of the UN Map Library,106 NMAs have been contacted allowing us to have access to the following information on the SALB web site:


- the NMA contact information for 57 countries


- historic changes for 117 countries (+5 compare to October 2004):



- 43 until 2005



- 10 until 2004



- 20 until 2003



- 19 until 2002



- 1 until 2001



- 24 countries without 2nd admin level

The remaining NMA will be contacted in the coming month. This information has already been posted on the SALB web site, the page being modified for better visualizing for which country it is possible to have access to the 2005 information.

In terms of maps, it is now possible to download validated maps representative of the situation observed in 2005 for 9 countries. 12 other maps remaining under validation. The map download page on the SALB web site has also been modified in order to allow the download of a map for each period of representativity.

Conclusions:

Despite the active participation of new partners and the generosity of some donors it will only be possible to reach the objective fixed for the end of 2006 if we succeed to:


- establish strong collaboration with the global and regional initiatives


- create one additional node for the Asian Region

- engage all the UNGIWG members in the pooling of resources as well as the finding of the missing information to update the data set


- find additional resources to fill the potential remaining gaps

In this regards we need to operationalize the recommendations that have been accepted during the 5th UNGIWG plenary meeting regarding the SALB project and to better publicize the project in the context of some international or regional groups/initiatives (ISCGM, PCGIAP, PCIDEA,…).

We also have to start thinking about the future of the project after 2006. Discussions regarding the possibility to transfer SALB to the UN Statistic Division after that date are currently taking place.

Finally, we would therefore like to take advantage of this report to thank one more time UNECA, UNECLAC, the UN Map Library and the UN Cartographic Section for their active contribution in the SALB project as well as the different donors which have allowed the continuity of this project during this past year (WHO, USAID and UNHCR).
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